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2020 has presented unprecedented challenges as I 

am sure you are all aware. 
 

The more significant issue we, like the world, have 

had to come to terms with and work through 

relates to the COVID-19 pandemic. Restrictions 

were enacted from the middle of March and 

culminated in parents being given the option to 

have students school from home during the latter 

part of the term. During this time, we implemented 

health measures as they related to us and this 

included cancelling all incursions and excursions, 

not having staff meetings and not permitting play 

equipment to be used at school either in lessons or 

during break times. Social distancing was enacted 

across the school. 
 

Whilst this period was filled with angst and concern 

by the community, this was also reflected within 

our school community. Staff continued to deliver 

quality education to our students. 

At the school level, it was decided to deliver in 

multi formats as projected in government 

information. As we moved to preparing packages 

for at home schooling for all students, staff 

realigned themselves to complete preparations for 

Term 2 to operate in an offsite model.  
 

All staff worked tirelessly to achieve our target of 

having individual student packages prepared for 

students for the commencement of Term 2. In our 

context this meant ensuring online delivery models 
were developed and, in line with commitments, 

ensuring paper packages were prepared to a level 

that no student would be disadvantaged through 

COVID-19 restrictions.  

 

All of our Year 12 students were provided with 

devices so they could access online course 

work.  

It was decided that we would drop off work to 

each student at their home over the school 

holiday period and we did this for over 550 

students. The benefit of meeting with families 

was significant and was very well received.  
 

Government policy then moved rapidly to the 

point where students were in fact permitted to 

return to school on the first Wednesday. A 

number of families chose to keep students 

working from home and supplementary work 

packages were also distributed during Week 3 

in Term 2. All schools were granted an extra 

professional development day in recognition 

by the government that some period of time 

needed to be provided for staff prior to 

students returning on a choice basis. The 

government guaranteed teachers would not 

be required to teach both those present at 

school and those who continued to work from 

home. We engaged six additional staff to work 

with those schooling from home and this was 

a considerable logistic which remained in place 

for two additional weeks at a cost of over 

$30,000.  During the first week of term, our 

attendance was around the 30% mark and 

gradually increased back up to normal levels 

from Week 5. Students were generally very 

happy to be back at school even though 

normal break time activities were very limited. 

Student health and wellbeing and indeed staff 

health and wellbeing are being closely 

monitored and support counselling is now 

back 
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back engaged within the school. 

Reporting to Parents 

In line with Education Department directives, 

students in Years 7 ς 10 will not receive a grade 

on this report. Comments indicating progress are 

the focus for this semester. RTP evening will not 

take place this semester, reports will be provided 

to families. We will have an RTP day in Term 4 

when semester two reports are competed. 
 

NAPLAN & OLNA  

NAPLAN testing was cancelled for 2020. 

 

OLNA testing continues and Year 9 students are 

being offered the opportunity to also sit OLNA in 

lieu of NAPLAN 9 testing. 
 

Graduation and School Ball being revisited with 

the goal of ensuring they take place within the 

boundaries that are permitted. 

Moving forward 

We are now operating on a delivery as usual 

model within the school and staff are tracking 

closely student progress to ensure additional 

support is provided, particularly in the Senior 

School Year 12 space. 
 

School Canteen 

We have a new canteen operator from the 

beginning of this semester. Eko Priyono and his 

team have committed to providing healthy, 

affordable and quality food for all. We welcome 

Eko and his team and look forward to many fine 

meals. 

Cleaning 

We engaged cleaners to maintain required 

standards during the day. We were funded 2.4FTE 

and we have employed this across three cleaners. 

This has been effectively managed by our Head 

Cleaner, Verica. This additional support is funded 

until the end of Term 2. 
 

School Marketing and Media  

We have engaged Mr Paul Mansfield to manage 

this area as it is an area we need to improve on.   

Paul has been given the task of developing a 

functional and community friendly website for 

Balga SHS and this will go live by the end of this 

term.  
 

Building Program 

As we indicated last year, we received the 

priority maintenance funding from the state 

government. This amounted to $2m of 

identified work. Due to the projection that we 

would be operating without students onsite, I 

committed to a rapid roll out of the works which 

commenced over the school holiday period. We 

then moved back to an on campus model and it 

has caused significant work to juggle the works 

whilst maintaining staff and student access to 

rooms. Mike Leadbitter has worked tirelessly to 

get the best deal for the school and our 

Associate Principal, Dr Evans has had to juggle 

room movements around this work. It has 

required significant energy and I commend 

them both. 
 

Summary of project work 

¶ !ƭƭ ƻǳǘŘƻƻǊ ŎƻǳǊǘǎ ǊŜǎǳǊŦŀŎŜŘΦ 

¶ !ƭƭ ǳǇǎǘŀƛǊǎ ǊƻƻƳǎ ǊŜǇŀƛƴǘŜŘΣ ŎŀǊǇŜǘŜŘ 

ŀƴŘ ƴŜǿ ŎŜƛƭƛƴƎǎΦ 

¶ bŜǿ ǿƛƴŘƻǿǎ ŦƻǊ ǳǇǎǘŀƛǊǎ ǊƻƻƳǎ ŦŀŎƛƴƎ 

aŀǊƪƘŀƳ ²ŀȅΦ 

¶ ¢ǊŀŘŜ ŀǊŜŀǎ ǊŜǎǳǊŦŀŎŜŘ ŀƴŘ ǊŜǇŀƛƴǘŜŘ 

¶ IƻǎǇƛǘŀƭƛǘȅ ǊƻƻƳǎ ǊŜǎǳǊŦŀŎŜŘΣ ǇŀƛƴǘŜŘ 

ŀƴŘ ƴŜǿ ŎŜƛƭƛƴƎǎΦ 

¶ bŜǿ онƳ ǳƴŘŜǊŎƻǾŜǊ ŀǊŜŀΦ 

¶ bŜǿ 5ŜƳƻǳƴǘŀōƭŜ ŎƭŀǎǎǊƻƻƳΦ 

¶ !ƭƭ ǘƻƛƭŜǘǎ ǊŜŬǧŜŘΦ 

¶ !ƭƭ ŘƻǿƴǎǘŀƛǊǎ ŎƭŀǎǎǊƻƻƳǎ ǊŜǇŀƛƴǘŜŘΣ 

ŎŀǊǇŜǘŜŘ ŀƴŘ ƴŜǿ ŎŜƛƭƛƴƎǎΦ 

¶  !ƭƭ ƭƻǳǾǊŜ ǿƛƴŘƻǿ ŀǊŜŀǎ ǊŜŦǊŀƳŜŘ ŀƴŘ 

ǎƻƭƛŘ Ǝƭŀǎǎ ƛƴ ǇƭŀŎŜΦ 

¶ aŀǊƪƘŀƳ ²ŀȅ ŦŀŎƛƴƎ ōƭƻŎƪǎ ǊŜƴŘŜǊŜŘ 

ŀƴŘ ǇŀƛƴǘŜŘΦ 

¶ 9ƭŜŎǘǊƻƴƛŎ ƎŀǘŜ ǘƻ ŦǊƻƴǘ ƻŦ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΦ 

¶ /ƻƴŎǊŜǘŜ ǇŀǘƘǿŀȅǎ ǊŜǇƭŀŎƛƴƎ ǇŀǾŜŘ ŀƴŘ 

ŀƎŜŘ ǇŀǘƘǿŀȅǎΦ 
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¶ YŜǊōƛƴƎ ǊŜǇƭŀŎŜŘ ǎƭŜŜǇǎ ŀǎ ōƻǊŘŜǊǎΦ 

¶ ²ŀǘŜǊ ŬƭǘŜǊ ŬǧŜŘ ǘƻ ōƻǊŜΦ 

¶ !ƭƭ ƎŀǊŘŜƴǎ ƴƻǿ ǊŜǝŎǳƭŀǘŜŘΦ 

¶ [ƛōǊŀǊȅ ǊŜǇŀƛƴǘŜŘ ŀƴŘ ƴŜǿ ŎŜƛƭƛƴƎǎΦ   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Semester 1 has indeed been a very busy and 

unusual term and we look forward to Term 3 

returning to a more normal operational 

model. We will resume student assemblies, 

excursions, incursions and camps. Each of 

these will be closely monitored to ensure we 

remain within the Health Department 

requirements. 

It is important that students focus on working 

hard throughout this semester to achieve the 

best outcomes possible. 

I wish to formally acknowledge the 

professional, exemplary efforts of all staff 

across Balga SHS during this challenging 

period. As Principal of this school I am so 

proud of my staff and indeed our community 

and students for the manner in which they 

have worked through this difficult and 

challenging time. I also wish to acknowledge 

the frequent contact initiated by our School 

Board Chair, Mr Ross McLean. His words of 

encouragement on behalf of the Board have 

been shared with staff during this time. 

Mark Carton - Principal 



 

  
 
 Ψ²ƻƴŘŜǊΩ ōȅ wW tŀƭŀŎƛƻ 

The Year 7 students have been studying the novel, 

Ψ²ƻƴŘŜǊΩ ǘƘƛǎ ǘŜǊƳ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜȅ ƘŀǾŜ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘƛǾŜƭȅ 

produced some outstanding work. Students have 

been developing their summarising skills, learning 

how to take examples from texts to support their 

ideas, redesigning the front cover and writing 

interesting and thought provoking blurbs. Check 

out the writing of one of our students. 

My blurb on Wonder by Reuben Oneroa 7AC 

 ά¢ƘŜ ǎƘŀƪƛƴƎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎǇŀŎŜǎƘƛǇΩǎ ǘƘǊƻǘǘƭŜ ƛǎ 

creating vibrations through my body. The 

beautiful planets hover past my windshield and 

bright stars are shinning in my eyes, blinding my 

source of sight. All of these amazing events 

possible within my mind. My name is Auggie, 

!ǳƎǳǎǘ tǳƭƭƳŀƴΣ ŀƴŘ Ƴȅ [LC9 ƛǎΧΧΧΦΦ 

ǳǳƳƳƳƳƳƳΣ ƭŜǘΩǎ ǎŀȅ difŦŜǊŜƴǘ ǘƻ ŀƴȅƻƴŜΩǎ 

ŀǾŜǊŀƎŜ ƭƛŦŜέ 

 
²ƛǘƘ ǘƘƛǎ ŀƳŀȊƛƴƎ ƴƻǾŜƭΣ ȅƻǳΩƭƭ ŘƛǎŎƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ 

adventurous life of August Pullman. Every step of 

the way you will be clinging onto the edge of your 

seat. At school, he only wants to fit in and gather 

new friends. Unfortunately, he encounters 

countless bullies. Fortunately, his friends assist 

him throughout his first new days at school, which 

grants him excellent grades. His interest in Science 

has assisted him and others through this 

ǘƛƳŜΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧ Will August be able to get 

through Year 6?έ 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                                 Ms Lisa James ς HoLA English 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ENGLISH ENGLISH 

Year 11 ATAR Exam 

On Wednesday 10 June the Year 11 ATAR 

students sat their first English exam. After two 

weeks of solid preparation the students were 

ready and nervously excited on the day. The 

exam provided the opportunity for each student 

to display their skills in comprehension, 

responding and creative writing. What stood out 

on the Wednesday was the positive attitude of 

each of the students, their support for each 

other and a level of confidence that they were 

ready for this impending challenge. These 

students should be proud of themselves and the 

effort they have displayed.  

 



 

  
SCIENCE 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

I recognise that this year had a disrupted start and 

many of our students have participated in a 

learning from home program during parts of Terms 

1 and 2.  Maths staff were involved in using 

Connect as the online program and also created 

hard copy packs of work to be delivered to 

students. 

In Term 2 the focus has been on ensuring 

adjustments were made to the learning programs. 

Assessments and tests for senior school have been  

aligned to SCSA requirements.   

For the WACE numeracy standard, students must 

successfully complete the numeracy component of 

the OLNA in Year 10, 11 or 12. Our current focus is 

ensuring students who have not achieved a 3 begin 

OLNA practise as part of the Mathspace program. 

This year the Year 9s will be sitting for OLNA in 

August. Preparations are being made to ensure 

students are given opportunities to practise OLNA 

type questions starting next term. The Externally 

Set Task (EST) occurred in week 7.  Year 12 staff 

conducted revision sessions with the students 

leading up to their assessment. I would like to 

thank my team for making themselves available to 

support students in their own time and responding 

to the many emails after school hours. 

        Satwant Mioduszewski HoLA ς Mathematics 
 

 MATHEMATICS 

Due to the disruptions this year, Science lessons 

were modified. As the number of students 

declined in the classrooms, Science staff 

switched to delivering online lessons through 

Students and Teachers Integrated Learning 

Environment (STILE) and Connect sites. Students 

were familiar with STILE lessons since the 

beginning of the year and the transition to online 

learning was rewarding both for teachers and 

students. In spite of these issues teachers worked 

tirelessly and assembled Home study packages 

that were delivered to all students. Students 

communicated with their teachers and 

continued their science learning. 

Early this term, the majority of students returned 

to class and teachers were able to continue 

classroom teaching. During practical lessons the 

students buzzed with excitement in all science 

classes. Tests and assessments were scheduled 

and programmes commenced smoothly. 

Additionally students participated in the Big 

Online Science Competition organised by 

Australian Science Innovations.  

All middle school classes are learning Physical 

Sciences this term, while the upper school 

students continue with their SCSA courses. 

Scientific literacy, numeracy and problem solving 

skills are covered across all year levels in Science. 

Practical hands on activities were included while 

covering topics like energy, electricity, light, 

sound, forces, machines and motion. Year 11 and 

12 students have completed their Semester one 

courses and are now starting their Semester two 

courses. Year 12 Human Biology students sat  

their EST  in week 9. 
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SCIENCE LEARNING SUPPORT 

I would also like to welcome Imogen Parson to 

our Science team. Imogen is currently relieving 

Andrew McCheyne as a Science Laboratory 

Technician and working tirelessly to meet teacher 

demands for practical lessons. She is also 

preparing the laboratories for the upcoming 

Science week early next term.  

A big thank you to all the teachers, non-teaching 

staff and cleaners who have made the science 

area clean and safe for our students.   

 

Ms Guddy Litt ς LAC Science 

 

 

Learning Support - Mathematics 

The main focus in Mathematics for Senior School 

was to develop functional mathematical skills 

and understanding through activities designed 

to promote successful transition from school 

into the wider community. Students learnt the 

concept of credit specifically, using credit cards. 

They gained an in depth knowledge about credit 

cards. The students took great pride and 

excelled in calculating the annual rate based on 

real-world examples. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

In Lower School, the students learnt about prime 

and composite numbers. All students 

demonstrated their creativity in completing 

posters on their favourite cars and cartoon 

characters and displayed various prime and 

composite numbers on them. The students 

thoroughly enjoyed the activity and I commend 

them for their enthusiasm despite the challenges 

this term. 

 

Ms Selina Mathews ςTeacher Learning Support 
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 HaSS Highlights 

On their return to school at the beginning of 

Term 2, the students in Ms HilƭΩǎ тAC and Ms 

{ǘƻƧŀƴƻǾǎƪƛΩǎ 7Gen joined forces for a day 

dedicated to exploring the meaning of the 

ANZAC spirit. Poppy wreaths were made along 

with stained glass poppy decorations and Anzac 

Biscuits. Everyone was able to enjoy the fruits of 

their hard work by having a delicious afternoon 

tea. It was a great day, working together in teams 

and sharing the wonderful multicultural spirit for 

which Balga SHS is famous. 

 

In their studies of Economics and Business, Ms 

Spaniers 8AC1 class have been investigating 

/ƘƻƛŎŜ aŀƎŀȊƛƴŜΩǎΣ {Ƙƻƴky Award recipients. 

They also considered the rights of consumers 

and possible actions that can be taken with 

retailers or manufacturers when purchasing 

faulty, misleading or dangerous products and 

services. In the 9AC2 class, the students have 

been learning about global corporations such as 

Coca Cola, Ikea and Nike. In addition, the 

students have also been investigating the 

manufacture and assembly of iPhones along 

with the cost of different production choices to 

Apple and its customers. 

In Mr Alitivoski Year 10 class in Term 1, the 

students really enjoyed researching the impact 

that the human race is having on the 

environment, along with the renewable energy 

options that are now available. This term, the 

students have enjoyed looking at some key 

issues in Economics as a result of the Covid-19 

Pandemic and how this is continuing to impact 

ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΩǎ ǇƻǇǳƭŀǘƛƻƴΦ 

Ms Mandy Hampson  

HASS Learning Area Coordinator 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

CAREERS 

Careers Website Supports Online Learning 

 2020 has been an extremely challenging and 

unusual year due to the impact of Covid-19. The 

ability to work and learn online has been a great 

asset in terms of stemming the spread of the 

virus. The Balga SHS Careers website, 

www.balgashscareer.com has played an integral 

part in assisting our students in their careers 

research during this period. The website is 

accessible to students, teachers and parents and 

includes career planning and investigation tools, 

current information from all universities and 

training providers, templates for cover letters, 

resumes and mock interviews. Better still, it also 

enables students to create their own digital 

portfolio. In addition, the Year 12 students have 

started their journey towards moving into the 

world of work and further study by completing the 

Careers Fast Track Program which maps out a 

career plan for the future.  

Ms Mandy Hampson - Careers/HaSS 

Coordinator 

 

DRAMA NEWS �² DRAMA NEWS �² DRAMA NEWS �² DRAMA NEWS �² DRAMA NEWS  

Term 2 2020 has been frustrating and challenging for the Drama department. Many of our rehearsals 

have been put on hold and our productions postponed. Throughout these strange times, the students 

never cease to amaze us with their energy, commitment, sense of humour, passion and talent; 

continuing to create performances which are engaging and entertaining. 

At the end of Term 1, many tasks were adapted and modified in response to Covid-19 restrictions. We 

commend the students for their resilience and perseverance; meeting the challenges presented.  

The recent lifting of restrictions is very positive for us. The opportunity to view external performances 

and present our work to internal and external audiences will potentially happen in Term 3. We are very 

excited about this and look forward to updating you all on future 2020 Drama productions. 

Drama out. Exit stage left. 

Ms Jenna Broadhurst and Ms Kate Maughan 

 


